Minutes of Meeting of Penkivil Precinct 
Monday 11th October 2010 
At Waverley Council Chambers – Corner Bondi Road and Paul Street, Bondi

Meeting commenced at: 

7.30pm

Attendance:

Precinct Convenor Bill Mouroukas

Precinct DA Rep Steve Latta
Councillor Prue Cancian

Director of Planning and Environmental Services Peter Brennan

Parks Planning Manager Camille Kelly

Senior Landscape Architect Marc Tomes

30 people signed the attendance sheet, including 27 entitled to vote (including 2 non-resident owners).
Apologies:

Mayor Sally Betts, Clr Tony Kay, Keith Bryars, Kerrie Lee, Mary Goldfinch, 
Susie Hoppie
RESOLUTION Adoption Of Previous Meeting Minutes: - By mutual agreement the meeting resolved that the tabled minutes of the Penkivil Precinct Committee meeting which was held on 2nd August 2010, are adopted as being a true record of that meeting.
Precinct Flyers: - Flyers notifying of this meeting had not been received in Ocean Street and Flood Street. The Convenor advised that with the inconsistent nature of letterbox delivery of flyers within the Precinct, consideration would be given to other options including advertising in the Wentworth Courier.
Energy Australia (EA) substation in Anglesea Street Update from Peter Brennan – Waverley Council Director of Planning and Environmental Services.

Peter Brennan reported on the history and status (as Council understand it) of the expanded EA substation development that is being planned in Anglesea Street.
The following points of discussion were noted:

· EA plan to supplement electricity supply to the Eastern Suburbs with an underground line upgrade running from Surrey Hills to William Street Rose Bay.  Cabling will proceed with new substations at various points along the way.
· EA are governed in their activities by SEP Infrastructure 2007 – in which EA are exempted from obtaining any development consent from Council.
· EA are further governed by the requirement that they must consult with Council and the Community; that they must accept submissions on their proposals; and that they must take the views of these interested parties into account.

· EA have very wide ranging powers under the legislation.
· It is not a legislative requirement that EA produce an environmental impact statement for their proposed development.

· EA have bought properties relevant to their substation expansions, and are currently engaging in consultation.

· Council will be receiving a briefing from EA on 12th October on their development plans as they affect Waverley. Council had not been provided an agenda for this briefing.

· Council has not yet received a proposal from EA with respect to the substation at Anglesea Street, Bondi.
· Discussion occurred on what recourse there would be in the event that EA disturbed other utilities services in implementing their plans.  Noted that those utilities would be directly engaged by EA.

Energy Australia (EA) kiosk substation in Waverley Park – Park Parade.

Presentation by Camille Kelly – Parks Planning Manager Waverley Council & Marc Tomes – Senior Landscape Architect Waverley Council. A full presentation on the Council engagement with EA on the location and positioning options that had been considered and negotiated with respect to this substation.  It is now marked on site in its’ final proposed position close to Bondi Road.
The following points of discussion were noted:

· Three potential locations were suggested to EA by Waverley Council (being alternatives to the original mid Park Parade site) including the area of the new pavilion but EA rejected outright the 2 situated within the park as being unsuitable.

· The site of the Kiosk substation is on the road reserve and as such EA has clear authority to install such substations with the only obligation being that they "consult" with the community.

· Camille Kelly again indicated that they would look at what may be done with plantings when the kiosk was in however they did not want tree roots disturbed by the installation and this would restrict the further setback (into the park) from the road.

Matters Arising from Previous Meetings
Waverley Council’s response/update to Penkivil precinct motions/actions from meeting of October 2010 
Motion 2 (from April 2009 meeting)
Proposal to install a Left Hand only turn sign at intersections of Waverley Crescent and Bondi Road.  Councillor Kay advised that a Traffic Management Plan had been submitted to the RTA and Council were awaiting a response (expected by end June).

Update on response

The RTA is responsible for any traffic changes and all traffic signals.
Waverley Crescent and Bondi Road require a Traffic Management Plan for the RTA approval. Council is awaiting a response.

Update at August 2010

Matter still with RTA

Cr. Kay stated he would request Council staff to again seek a resolution of this matter from the RTA.
Update at October 2010

As no record could be found that the TMP had been referred to or received by the RTA, a fresh TMP was forwarded to the RTA on 23 August, 2010. Kyle Wells from the RTA has advised the TMP has been received and is being processed. Response should be received by the end of October. 

Motion 7 (from November 2009 meeting)
– Council are requested to take traffic counts in Martins Ave before and after removal of the triangular island at the intersection with Ocean St. – Motion carried unanimously by the meeting.

Update at August 2010

The ‘before’ Counts are currently being done and Council will hold onto these results until the ‘after’ counts have been completed.

Update at October 2010

Carried forward.
RPPS – Paul St

The Convenor advised a petition to extend the RPPS Area 26 zone to include the area between the east side of Paul St between Paul Lane and Woodstock St has been presented to Council. Council is requested to provide the Precinct with a status update on this matter.

Update at October 2010

Council at its meeting on 21 September resolved to install resident parking on the eastern side of Paul Street between Paul Lane and Woodstock Street. Signs will be installed soon.
Motion 1 (from April 2010 meeting)
Penkivil Precinct supports reinstatement of the Taxi Rank in Spring St outside Council offices/Eastgate Shopping Centre. 

Update at October 2010

Matter was referred to the Waverley Traffic Committee meeting on 24 June. Council at its meeting on 20 July adopted the recommendation from the Committee and resolved that an extended taxi zone be located to the east of the pedestrian crossing on Spring Street and that community buses park on the western side of the crossing. Signs forming the zones have been installed.

Outstanding Motion/Recommendations from June 2010 meeting:

MOTION 2 – Council request Sydney Buses consider routing an express between Bondi Beach and the City that by passes Bondi Junction by travelling along Syd Enfield Drive Proposed Keith Bryars Seconded Eva Varga passed with 1 abstention.

Response

Motion was referred to the STA for consideration and reply.

Update at October 2010

No response as yet from STA. 

Update on Martins Avenue and Ocean Street Intersection – 
Recently Council agreed to changes to the intersection of Martins and Ocean. 

Basically it involves the opening up of Martins to west bound traffic and installation of a raised platform to slow vehicles.

Update at October 2010

Engineering drawings for removal of the triangular island and construction of the platform approved by Traffic Committee and Council. Construction scheduled to take place before June, 2011.

Crossing Lights at Ocean and Watson Street

Julia Varga complained the time is too short. She described the difficulty she has in crossing within the set time with two very young children in hand.

The Convenor advised he would submit a Service Desk request to have the Green Light Pedestrian Crossing times extended at these intersections.

Response

Council will write to the RTA regarding the green pedestrian phase of the signals at Bondi and Watson and Bondi and Ocean requesting they review the timing with a view to increasing the green phase because of the large elderly population using the signals.

Please note Service Desk #111696 also relates to the matter of Green Walk Light Crossing time settings at Watson and Ocean Streets. 

Update at October 2010

Letter yet to be written to RTA.

At the meeting of the Penkivil Precinct Committee held on Monday 7th June 2010, concerns were raised for pedestrian safety over the Old South Head Road southern side pavement which provides for shared pedestrian/cyclist use between Bon Accord Avenue and Bondi Road. During the discussion the point was raised that; As there is no pedestrian crossing at the intersection with Syd Einfeld Drive linking Oxford Street and Old South Head Road (northern side), it is very dangerous to cross the intersection at Syd Einfeld Drive and consequently, the O-S-H Rd northern side footpath is under-utilized, while the southern footpath is crowded with both pedestrians and cyclists during peak hours.

It was suggested that moving the shared pathway in Old South Head Road from the southern side (Jurisdiction Waverley Council) to the northern side (Jurisdiction Woollahra Council) should be considered as Cyclists could cross to the southern side of the street at the O-S-H & Edgecliff Roads lights, and rejoin the current cycle way at Bon Accord Avenue.

Response

Request was forwarded to the Divisional Manager Technical Services and to the Manager Transport and Development for consideration and followup.

Update at October 2010

The bicycle route on the southern side of Old South Head Road from Bon Accord Avenue to Bondi Road is a Regional bike route providing facilities principally for commuter cyclists. Regional bicycle routes require the same characteristics as arterial roads, that is, directness and continuity. As a result, it is highly unlikely the RTA would approve a deviation of a regional route from the southern side of Old South Head Road to the north side and back to the south side. It is very unlikely cyclists themselves would use such a deviated route.
Service Desk #108505 relates to the replacement of traffic signage at the corner of Bondi Rd and Council Street. This has not been discussed at meetings but I had lodged it for the Precinct.

At 10 July the Convenor observed that the damaged sign has been removed but yet to be replaced.

Update at October 2010

RTA is responsible for maintaining traffic signs and lines. A request has been sent to the RTA to have the signs and post reinstated.

Motions/recommendations from August 2010 meeting

Motion 1

The Penkivil Precinct Committee request Council undertakes soil toxicity tests at the community garden in Clemenstson St Park and any other sites being considered for use as a community Garden.

Response

New organic topsoil was supplied for plots constructed in the Waverley Community Garden in 2007.  Council may consider soil testing when establishing other community garden sites in the future.

New requests   SD 116121
RTA review Traffic and Pedestrian signal operations; Bondi Road/Watson St intersection 
Concerns:
1) Timing of yellow to red change for traffic in relation to green walk. Drivers frequently running yellow while pedestrians are focused on walk signal experiencing near hits. Suggestion: All yellow traffic times be slightly extended and the green walk triggered slightly after traffic red switches on.
2) Drivers turning right from Watson into Bondi not observing red arrow on north eastern signal pole. Apparently full green light on same pole is confusing drivers who immediately proceed on full green change, even though red arrow east bound is illuminated. At this point in cycle pedestrians crossing Bondi Road (eastern side crossing) are confronted with drivers attempting to get through the intersection. This is a dangerous situation and an urgent review of this aspect by Council and RTA is requested.

Response at October 2010

Letter to be written to RTA requesting pedestrian signal phase timing be checked.

Follow items raised by Bill Mouroukas and are in the August minutes

Request 1

Some time ago the Precinct was informed Council was assessing different soft fall materials for playgrounds. Some residents had raised concern over the use of timber chips for this application. Apparently the materials used by Council confirm to national standards however other materials, including artificial types were being assessed. Has there been any determination on this to date. A response to this would be appreciated before the next Penkivil meeting on 11 October.

Response at October 2010

In playgrounds in Waverley there are a number of products used to provide a safe fall surface under play equipment

· Many of the playgrounds have a loose organic mulch, which enhances the natural play experience. This product does not contain timber chips, but is a mix of recycled organics especially designed for playground safety 

· Recent playground upgrades have a solid rubber safety surface with colour inlays installed 

· Council may also use some synthetic grass surfacing with a rubber underlay 

All of these products conform to the Australian Standard for safe playgrounds.

Request 2

There was a complaint about a Gate in the children's playground at Waverley Park. The minutes record it as a gate that won't close but on refection and after looking at it yesterday I think the concern is over a protruding flat plat on one of the gates.

Response at October 2010

Request forwarded to Divisional Manager, Parks & Open Space Operations for follow up.

DEVELOPMENT APPLICATIONS:

The following matters were discussed:

· 24-32 Flood Street proposed Unit conversions – The Convenor reported he had lodged the following submission on behalf of the Precinct Committee:
“This submission is made by Bill Mouroukas as Convenor on behalf of the Penkivil Precinct Committee.
I wish to state that due to time constraints, I have not explored the technicalities, applicable standards and regulations that may be relevant in preparation of this submission. 
I am aware that the Penkvil Precinct Committee had expressed deep concerns over parking and density when this "Seniors Living Development" was first proposed some five years ago. During construction the development was subject to a s96 application which saw a further increase in density. 
The current application (DA-452/2010) seeks approval for the conversion of 4x3 bedroom units to 4xStudios and 4x1bedroom units. I am concerned that this will again increase the living density on the site and I'm aware that Penkivil resident concerns over parking and over-development that were relevant on the original DA, remain so today.
On this basis I request approval should not be granted on any DA which may result in an increase of resident density at 24-32 Flood Street or on street vehicle parking in the area.
Bill Mouroukas - Convenor Penkivil Precinct Committee.” 28/09/2010
MOTION: The Penkivil Precinct Committee formally approves the content and meaning of the submission lodged on 28/09/2010 by the convenor on behalf of the Penkivil Precinct relating to DA-452/2010 24-32 Flood Street.

Moved; Bill Mouroukas. Seconded; Steve Latta. 

Motion Carried: 25 in the affirmative. 2 in the negative. Cedric Amolis wished his name to be recorded as voting against this motion.  
· 105 Ramsgate Avenue Bondi Beach – The Convenor reported message of thanks to the Penkivil Precinct Committee was received from Eva Prochazka – North Bondi Precinct. Due to time constraints er Email was too long to read here however reproduced here for the record: 

“I would like to thank the Penkinvil Precinct for their support in opposing the development at 105 Ramsgate Ave.

Residents & the local community have been fighting the development at 105 Ramsgate Ave for nearly 2 yrs.  Waverley Council unanimously rejected the DA in June & the Applicant Neill Miller filed an Appeal at the Land & Environment Court.   This was heard on site on the 5th then convened back to the Courts pm in the afternoon & 6th & 7th October last week.” – Eva Prochazka North Bondi Precinct 9/10/2010
· 56 Ocean Street Bondi – Concerns with respect to the impact on the neighbourhood as a precedent for the Street.

· 15 Woodstock Street – Michael Lonie who lives next door to the site, reported he had lodged a submission objecting to a variety of aspects in relation to this DA.  He stated the proposed development does impact upon existing vistas, visual and acoustic privacy plus overshadowing.  Further; bedrooms and bathrooms are not compliant with the DCP for laneway developments.
GENERAL BUSINESS:

a) Convenor’s report:

· A reminder that Bon Accord Avenue will be closed on the following date and approximate time:

Wednesday 20 October 2010 6.00pm – 8.00pm

· A Paul Street resident had asked if something could be done about the colour of the new paint work being applied to the Water Tower at Waverley Park. I have been advised that: 

"Council is not consulted on the painting of the Water Tower and has no say in these matters."

 Sydney Water has since reverted to the original colour scheme.

· Zoned Rubbish Household Cleanups to return in 2011.  In September Cr. Kay asked the three Waverley Ward precincts for feedback and the response was clear, “Bring It Back!” The Zoned service will be reintroduced as an annual service along with the existing entitlement to two free Your Call services per year.
· A new community garden has started at 241 Bondi Road. For more details contact: Lance Liebe enlancement@gmail.com 0425-203-782
b) Street Campers – Eva Varga reported campers in vans are again returning to the areas of Bennett, Ocean, Ewell, Stephen and King Streets. These campers are there for weeks at a time leaving a mess every time they relocate.

Signage prohibiting camping and/or other measures to deter campers is requested. 
c) No Dogs signs at Bondi Beach/Promanade/Park – Eva Varga says:

“I find it very strange that all over the beach there are signs telling you that dogs are not allowed on Promenade and the beach yet. There are a number of Poo bag dispensers along the promenade and every morning there are a couple of dozen dogs being walked (on and off leash) on the promenade and I also see on most mornings a couple of people running along in the sand with their dog running off leash with them. I really think these matters need to be clarified one way or another. If dogs are now allowed then the signs should go. I am trying to do the right thing. I walk on the promenade every morning, but leave my dogs at home as I take notice of the signs and do the right thing.”

Clarification and enforcement of the rules is requested.

d) Safety Pedestrian Island - Tess Stamell: Would Council consider a safety pedestrian island on the corner of Botany Street [North]. This is a T intersection and at this point Botany Street becomes wider. I believe a safety pedestrian island such as the one at Park Parade [Bondi Road end] is warranted.

Service Desk Request 118403 lodged by Convenor
Meeting Closed at 10.00pm
Next Meeting Monday 29th November 7.30pm
